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STAFF REPORT             
August 15, 2006





(33)PRIVATE 

RE: 



Case No. 1543-V
APPLICANT:


Carter-Waters Corporation
2240 W Pennway
P. O. Box 412676
Kansas City, Missouri 64141

AGENT:


John C. Crossley, Esq.
Blackwell Sanders Peper Martin L. L. P.

4801 Main Street, Suite 1000
Kansas City, Missouri 64112
LOCATION: 


southwest quadrant of Chouteau Trafficway and Levee Road
REQUEST:  


to vacate Myrtle Avenue south of Dowden Place
Note:  As of the preparation of this report, the agent was in the process of obtaining the consent of the third and final adjacent owner.  Staff recommends that consideration of this request be contingent upon that consent having be submitted to staff prior to the hearing. 

SURROUNDING 

LAND USE: 


Industrial, warehousing, zoned M-2a (heavy industry)
MAJOR STREET PLAN:
Neither Myrtle Avenue nor Dowden Place are classified by the City’s Major Street Plan.
PREVIOUS CASES: 

none
PLAN REVIEW/ANALYSIS: 

This portion of Myrtle Avenue is located in the industrial area just west of the Chouteau Trafficway bridge, south of the river.  Dowden Place is a constructed street in 20 feet of right of way that extends about 650 feet west from Jackson Avenue.  At the west end of Dowden Place, the unconstructed 25 foot right of way of Myrtle Avenue extends about 650 feet to the south, terminating in a dead end.  Rights of way to the south and east of that point have been previously vacated, creating the dead end situation.   The Myrtle Avenue right of way has been developed as part of trailer parking and storage areas for the adjacent businesses, and has been fenced at several locations.  
The consent of the two major abutting owners has been obtained.  The consent of the third owner, who abuts the southern 20 feet of the dead end, is forthcoming, and is expected by the time of this hearing.  Since they are the property owner theoretically most affected by the vacation (although they have alternative access via their Jackson Avenue frontage), staff recommends this case not be considered without their consent.

The lot on the east side of the central portion of the Myrtle Avenue right of way will lose public street frontage, however a private recorded easement allows access to Jackson Avenue.  The lot is also in common ownership with the lot on the west side of Myrtle Avenue, which has frontage on the Levee Road right of way, so no landlocking situation will occur.
There are both public and private utilities in the right of way, so a utility easement should be retained.
RECOMMENDATIONS: 

If the consent of all adjacent owners has not been obtained by the time of the hearing, staff recommends continuance of this case with a $100 continuance fee to the next available docket following that submittal of all consents to staff.
If all consents have been obtained, staff recommends approval of Case No. 1543-V subject to the following condition:

1. 
That a full-width utility easement be retained.
Respectfully submitted,

Larry H. Stice

Planner 

